
[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

Special Committee on the JEA Agreement Meeting Minutes
April 28, 2015
2:00 p.m.

Location: City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Bill Gulliford (Chair), Greg Anderson, Matt Schellenberg
Excused: Lori Boyer, Reggie Brown
Also: Kirk Sherman and Robert Campbell – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Paul McElroy, Melissa Dykes, Wayne Young – JEA
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 2:05 p.m.
Council Member Gulliford convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
City contribution methodology
Mr. McElroy discussed Council Member Boyer’s question about the terminology/definitions of how other municipal utilities make transfers to their cities, equivalent to the JEA’s annual contribution to the City. He stated that the methodologies differ from city to city, some transferring a fixed dollar amount per year and others using a percentage for some proxy for income (i.e. net income, income as a percentage of sales, etc.). The important thing to know is that the financial analysts on Wall Street always convert the transfer amount, however derived, into a percentage of the utility’s revenue. The survey the JEA is performing about how much other utilities transfer to their owner governments is going to cover comparable utilities across the nation – municipally-owned utilities that provide electric, water and sewer services, as well as possibly other product lines. In response to a question from Council Member Anderson about what concerns the Wall Street rating agencies most about the transfer payments, Mr. McElroy said that the primary concerns are: 1) the uncertainty about what the new annual contribution contact will look like in 2016 when the existing agreement expires, 2) the level of the contribution (currently 12% of JEA revenues – in the top 10% of all utilities, and 3) the future of pension reform and how the JEA may or may not be involved in financing the City’s pension obligations. Uncertainty is anathema to the financial markets and when the JEA met with institutional investors last week in New York, the first question in every session concerned pension liability.
Pay for performance program

Mr. McElroy distributed and discussed a chart showing the amount of pay for performance in each of the last 6 years (the program was suspended for 2 years) and how the operational savings are calculated that determine whether employees qualify for performance pay or not. In response to a question from Council Member Schellenberg about whether the JEA uses each year’s pay for performance savings level as the basis for a reduced beginning budget the next year, Mr. McElroy said that it does not engage in zero-based budgeting. Each year’s budget is prepared independently of whatever amount of savings may be achieved in any one year because circumstances and needs vary from year to year. He stated that JEA is losing some of its key employees to other utilities for pay and morale reasons. In response to another question Mr. McElroy stated that the JEA is working with Duval County Schools on a high school career academy to recruit potential future employees and has undertaken initiatives to examine how well its employees reflect the diversity of the community at large.
Water quality credit trading
Mr. McElroy said it appears that septic tank phase-out is the area where the most “bang-for-the-buck” can be obtained in nutrient reductions in the City’s waterways for the lowest cost, at least when compared with attempting the reductions through stormwater improvements. Chairman Gulliford reiterated his contention that the City’s stormwater utility spends an inordinately large percentage of its income on operations and maintenance versus constructing new capital projects when compared with other utilities, indicating that that revenue is being used to supplant General Fund appropriations for that purpose. He also noted a survey statistic presented at the prior committee meeting that when septic tank users are offered the opportunity to hook up to the City’s sewer system, 40% were not interested in even a free initial connection, most likely because of the monthly sewer charge that would be incurred thereafter. Chairman Gulliford will ask Public Works Director Jim Robinson to come to a future meeting to discuss his research into various options for water quality credits and which produce the best results at the best cost/benefit ratio.
JEA valuation report
Council Auditor Kirk Sherman distributed and discussed his office’s 2013 Special Report #722 – JEA Valuation Report. The report found that the JEA had net assets of $1.8 billion as of September 30, 2011 ($8.8 billion in total assets, $7 billion in total liabilities, $6.1 billion of which was debt). The report estimated the value of the JEA’s cash flow to the City with a net present value calculation over 30 years and compared it with the potential cash flow from an investor-owned utility over that period. The analysis showed that the JEA could be worth $1 - 1.2 billion more to the City over 30 years than a private utility. The JEA’s large debt load could be problematic in finding a willing buyer, and there are a great many other unknowns and caveats to be considered. Council Member Schellenberg said that the City will never really know what the JEA is worth until it offers the electric utility for sale and sees what someone is willing to offer. He doesn’t envision that a buyer would want the water and sewer portion of the business. Mr. McElroy said that no utility comparable to JEA’s size has been sold in the last few years and of the smaller utilities that have been sold, some have gone from public ownership to private and others have gone from private to public. He will report back at the next meeting on research from the Public Power Association about utilities that have been bought and sold in recent years and how the deals were valued.
County residency requirement
Chairman Gulliford reported on the discussion at the JEA Quarterly Operations Update earlier in the morning about the upcoming referendum on a county residency requirement that would apply to JEA as well as to the City. The JEA is a regional utility and believes that such a requirement would be detrimental to their ability to recruit and hire the best employees. 
Mr. Gulliford said that the committee would begin assembling a list of substantial issues and potential contract conditions for the upcoming negotiation with the JEA on the new contribution contract.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:18 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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